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July 12, 2004
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The attached package of legislation would provide for the issuance of both limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bonds and bond anticipation notes (BANs) needed to meet the county’s financing needs this fall.  The legislation is comprised of two ordinances and two motions, each of which is described below: 

(1)
An ordinance that would further amend Ordinance 14167, as already amended by Ordinances 14463 and 14745.  Ordinance 14167 established a program of financing that utilizes sequential series of BANs to provide interim funding for certain county projects (notably the Kent Pullen Regional Communications and Emergency Coordination Center Project and the Courthouse Seismic Project) during their construction period before LTGO bonds are issued to provide the permanent financing upon completion.  The two subsequent amendments that have since been adopted have primarily been needed to permit an expanded list of projects to be financed under this program.  The purpose of the new amendments included in this package of legislation is to allow the structure established under Ordinance 14167 to be used to finance two additional county projects.  These are the Courthouse Lobby project and the remodel project of the Intake, Transfer and Release (ITR) area in the county jail.  The $6.74 million Courthouse lobby project is only partially reliant on bond anticipation note and bond financing.  The lobby project financing package approved by the King County Council in December 2003 was financed by a combination of three revenue sources.  A budgeted transfer of $3,767,786 from the Current expense fund was combined with 1.) an estimated $2,300,000 from planned sales of the Federal Way and Renton District Court facilities and 2.) a bond sale amount of $682,214.   The Courthouse Lobby bond proceeds are provided in the proposed bond ordinance.  Bond anticipation note financing will be used as a short term substitute for District Court sale proceeds until the sale transactions are completed.  In the event that net sale proceeds fall short of the estimated $2.3 million the shortfall will be converted from bond anticipation note financing to bond financing.  

(2)       An ordinance that would authorize a second integrated financing program comprised of both BAN and LTGO bond financings for the purpose of providing funds for the county’s Juanita Woodlands open space acquisition and the Forestry and Nearshore Initiative project.  The intent to utilize this financing mechanism was expressed in Ordinance 14817, adopted December 15th, 2003.  The debt service on these bonds will be paid from the revenues generated by the Conservation Futures levy.  As such, it was considered necessary to delay such payments related to these new projects until 2006 after certain existing obligations backed by these same revenues mature.  This proposed financing structure achieves that goal.

(3)
A sale motion that would accept the winning bid for a combined sale of the BANs authorized by the ordinances described above.  This sale needs to take place in mid-September in order to have the proceeds available to pay off an outstanding issue of BANs that matures on October 1.

(4)
A sale motion that would accept the winning bid for a series of LTGO bonds that would provide the permanent financing for the Courthouse Seismic Project, which is scheduled to be completed this fall.  This sale will probably take place in early October.

The Ordinances authorizing the sale of these BANs and bonds delegate authority to the Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division to take the steps necessary for the public sale of the notes.  On the days of these sales, revised versions of the motions identified above will be brought before the Council to accept the winning bids and to fix the interest rates and other terms of the debt.
If you have questions regarding this legislation, please call Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst, Treasury Operations Section, at (206) 296-1168.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:
 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget & Strategic Planning


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Bob Cowan, Division Director, Finance & Business Operations Division, DES

Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst, Treasury Operations Section, DES
